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Introduction

The Draft Policy on the Continuum of Teacher Education comes at an important juncture in Ireland’s social and economic development; a time of enormous restraint in public spending when investment in quality public teacher education is in competition with many other priorities.  This is not a comfortable space for any of us, not least the trade unions that represent the interests of teachers. Therefore, while TUI welcomes this discussion paper it lends support to some of the ideas with extreme caution, poses some critical questions and seeks clarification on a number of issues. It sees this as an early stage of development to be followed by public events and specific meetings with a number of stakeholders including TUI. 

Teachers have a unique role within the education system. The complex and intricate nature of teaching and the evolving, dynamic environment in which teaching takes place is challenging.  These contextual factors together with the need for a fresh look at teacher education to ensure the continued availability of high quality teachers and teaching are all acknowledged in the introduction to the draft paper.  This is encouraging as it indicates a broad and comprehensive understanding of teaching and a strong vision for teacher education. The union endorses aspects of the proposed vision and concurs with some of the measures set out for moving forward. Nonetheless, it questions the validity of some of the measures proposed and diverges with the Council in how others might come about. Furthermore, it has considerable doubt about capacity for implementation given the significant reduction in resources available and the drastic deterioration in teachers’ pay and conditions over the past two years. 
From the outset the paper puts forward the idea of the teacher as a lifelong learner engaging in formal and informal educational and development opportunities throughout their career. TUI concurs with this but is concerned that over time highly valuable ‘informal activities’ may be compromised. This could be a particular risk if too much emphasis is placed on documenting evidence of learning through portfolio building.  Such an approach could also lead to portfolio building for the sake of it or teachers undertaking activities for the sake of building a portfolio. This could diminish its value as a learning tool and undermine its potential positive role in supporting critical reflection. Too much emphasis on the formal certification of learning activity could also be problematic.  Intensive public dialogue about these and other ideas leading to further clarification on what is actually envisaged is essential. 

The desire to develop one policy paper addressing teacher education at all levels is understood. However, this approach must give sufficient attention to and afford appropriate distinction to the nature of teaching at various levels. The current draft paper fails to achieve this. Ideas in the draft paper appear to be heavily predicated on assumptions that have their origins in primary education. This misrepresents or, at least, under represents the post-primary and further education contexts and fails to address the significance structural differences that exist and will continue to prevail.  In particular, TUI considers the paper does not include sufficient reference to the multiplicity of contexts in which further education takes place or to the specific needs of this sector.  A further draft should address related issues in significant more detail.  
The Continuum - Innovation, Integration and Improvement 

Innovation, Integration and Improvement are advanced to underpin all stages of the teacher education continuum; initial, induction and in-service.  
Innovation addresses the ‘concept of ‘fit-for-purpose’, seamless transition from one phase (initial, induction, in-service) to the next, multi-faceted programmes of induction and new and innovative models of delivery. While supporting the spirit of these ideas TUI is concerned about the vague nature in which they are detailed. What for example does multi-faceted programmes and new and innovative ways of delivery really mean?  It could refer to a vast range of things such as: increased use of online and digital tools/activities, more distance education, further development of local and regional delivery, more whole-school activities, more ‘own’ time investment, greater attention to documenting evidence and increased demand for accreditation.  Each of these may have a valid role to play into the future. 
Nonetheless, TUI has some concerns for example, more innovative use of online activity may be appropriate but must not displace appropriate and necessary face-to-face contact with expert personnel or opportunities to dialogue directly with colleagues. New approaches and strategies must be supported in a manner that while enabling access and delivery quality is ensured. Furthermore, teachers must not be expected to invest unrealistic amounts of their own time in professional learning and development. Innovation and associated ideas have validity but they require deeper exploration and clarification in order that common understandings and agreed implementation protocols emerge.  
Integration focuses on ensuring a stronger relationship and greater coherence between initial teacher education (ITE), induction and in-service (more typically referred to as continuing professional development, CPD). TUI supports this concept. The fact that fragmentation of the continuum has remained an issue despite attempts to reduce it is flagged. However, ideas as to how more effective integration might come about are not advanced in the paper. Is this because it is not considered appropriate to do so? At minimum this concept merits further discussion and clarification as to where and with whom responsibility for action rests.  
Improvement notes opportunities for change at all stages of the continuum. In respect of ITE programme content, outdated models of provision with much emphasis on contact hours, assessment approaches and making space for a more reflective, enquiry oriented focus are all highlighted as areas for change.  TUI agrees in some respects with such sentiment.  However, it is not clear what is actually meant by outdated models of provision. 
· Is it the current emphasis on full-time provision? 
· Is it the ‘classroom nature’ of delivery? 
· Is it the amount of student/lecturer contact time? 
· Is it the absence or limited use of digital mediums?  
· Is it likely to refer to all of the above?  
It appears somewhat suspicious that the reference to ‘outdated models of delivery’ is located in the context of ‘too much emphasis on class contact time’. Does this suggest intention to place much more emphasis on digital delivery, distance education or school-based learning reducing access and exposure to group lectures or tutorials?  The intention here needs to be more explicit so that stakeholders can respond fully in an informed manner.  
The recent introduction of the National Induction Programme accessible to all newly-qualified teachers (NQTs) is noted and welcomed by the Council. The ‘programme’ is seen as just a starting point which is good. Nevertheless, TUI feels this misrepresents the nature of what is currently available. A programme of very short duration (2/4 hours over 8-10 weeks) is provided to NQTs (post-primary) in their own time. Taken on a voluntary basis this offers basic, initial support as teachers commence their career. While worthwhile it is a very limited element of an induction support programme and far removed from what is needed as part of the continuum of teacher education. Reference to scope for growth and improvement should clearly point up other key elements that are internationally and nationally accepted as essential components of an induction programme. These include mentoring, classroom observation and peer support.  TUI is of the view that the introduction of such measures will require substantial additional investment by the Department of Education and Skills.   
In respect of CPD the focus for improvement is not clear. 

· Is it accessibility by all teachers? 

· Is it general availability? 

· Is it coherence or relevance? 

· Is it range? 

· Is it quality? 

· Is it teacher engagement? 
· Is it time available? 

· Is it resource allocation and investment? 
It is most probably all of these to varying degrees but this should be more obvious. TUI supports the need for change and improvement in CPD and sees this as an area in need of considerable additional investment. It notes the moves already afoot to establish a more structured professional development service for teachers (PDST) and looks forward to further advancement of this to bring about improvements. However, expectations must be realistic and manageable at a number of levels including the teacher, the school and the education system. 

The advancement of these three concepts as critical to the future of teacher education may have valid foundation and justification. Notwithstanding this they are highly contested concepts and sometimes misunderstood or understood differently by the various stakeholders in education which include parents, students, managers, teachers, management bodies, teacher unions and policy makers. Ambiguity, however unintentional, is unhelpful and therefore further clarification is necessary. 
Guiding Principles 
Underpinning key principles are critical and those set out in the draft paper are to a large degree clear, wide ranging and comprehensive. They will provide a useful reference for future developments and work. A number of points arise for clarification. 

· Yes, teacher education should be informed by the best available research and evidence. It should, however, be more explicit that this will include the voice of practicing teachers. This will be central to getting the mix of measures and balance between them correct.  

· TUI advises that the partnership model (‘involving teachers, schools, and teacher educators’) be extended to include the PDST.  While possibly comprehended under ‘teacher educators’ this may not be widely understood and therefore it should be stated more clearly?  

· Fostering the development of competences to facilitate quality learning and cater for educational priorities should, of course, underpin teacher education. Who is it referring to in this context, the teacher as a lifelong learner or their students?  The intent is unclear as currently worded and greater clarity is merited. It may be more useful to separate the facilitation of quality learning from educational priorities. Although strongly related these are not completely entwined as is implied in this draft policy.         

· The voice of the practitioner and organisations that represent them should be significant in informing future developments if they are to be a ‘good fit’ for purpose.  This is essential if we truly want to improve provision for teacher education at all stages of the continuum.  It is, therefore, disappointing that a commitment to on-going consultation and dialogue with teachers and stakeholder organisations, including the teacher unions, is not explicit in the principles outlined. TUI recommends this be addressed in the next edition of the discussion paper to acknowledge the need for and show commitment to regular engagement with key stakeholders. 
· Of concern is that ensuring ‘high quality’ and ‘wide accessibility’ are not specifically listed.  TUI advises these be incorporated as they are critical to future success at individual and school level. In addition, they have special significance in terms of bringing about system-wide change.   
Initial Teacher Education (ITE) 

TUI supports the idea that ITE must be seen as a foundation to be built on throughout a career.  In general terms it subscribes to the broad context as set out on pages 8 and 9 of the discussion paper. A number of areas merit particular attention.  
Teacher formation 

· TUI accepts strong anecdotal and research evidence that where teachers can engage in critical reflection (often referred to as reflective practice) there are significant beneficial outcomes at individual teacher, student and school level.  Therefore, a stronger focus on this in ITE is endorsed. Nevertheless, TUI cautions against creating a sense that ‘real’ capacity and skills to critically reflect on ones own and others’ work and the wider school environment are easily acquired or practiced.  At best ITE can only be expected to open peoples’ minds to the notion, develop an awareness and understanding of its potential value or risks and create a readiness to engage. The skill and ability to critically reflect comes with maturity and contextual experience which typically are not well developed during ITE.      
· The idea of commencing the development of a professional portfolio is very explicit and one about which TUI has considerable concern.  In itself a good idea, in some instances and for some people portfolios can be a widely misused or unhelpful learning tool. While all student teachers should benefit, to some degree, from the experience of developing a professional portfolio TUI considers much more detail is required on a number of issues:

· Why is a portfolio promoted above other ways of documenting learning?  
· What is its purpose(s)

· What will be in it? 
· How might it be designed – limits, scope, parameters? 
· Will it be formally evaluated – when, by who, for what purpose and how?

· Who will have access to it and for what purpose?
Greater clarity on each of the above is necessary before definitive TUI support 
will be forthcoming.   
· It is not entirely clear why equipping NQTs with a set of competences to facilitate quality learning is tied into the same point as catering for current priorities?  ITE should equip NQTs for current priorities. However, it may be more useful to express this in terms of ITE programmes having sufficient scope to devote specific time and attention to areas warranting greater focus at a particular time.  The question arises as to what are current priorities? To demonstrate, TUI notes that while literacy, numeracy, ICT and inclusion are current priorities they will remain of high importance into the future. Therefore, they should be treated as core areas to be embedded and retained in all ITE programmes.

Entry to ITE

· A fresh approach to selection procedures and entry requirements is welcome and not before time. The ‘tired’ and crude points system while transparent and apparently fair is no guarantee that the best suited people are being selected for the teaching profession.  Nonetheless, the approaches adapted into the future will need careful interrogation to guard against abuse, lack of transparency and the emergence of unfair or unjust selection practices.  
· TUI advises caution with regard to raising the entry level for mathematics. It is unclear to which courses and for which teachers this may apply. Such a move may be unwise and questions abound?  Should someone who is a great linguist but average at maths be precluded from becoming a post-primary teacher of French?  What assumptions are being made about the relevance of the Leaving Certificate Examination to determine the future ability of someone to teach maths well at primary level or to effectively incorporate numeracy into the curriculum at post-primary level?  Surely the real issue is the standard one has at point of graduating.  
· The intention to examine alternative, more effective ways to assess competence in numeracy, literacy and Gaeilge is supported.  Equally important is the scope within ITE programmes to ensure graduates leave with the necessary level of maths and language skills to incorporate literacy and language, numeracy and maths into their teaching (including specialist subjects) as appropriate. This may require specific time being provided for some students to accommodate additional tuition in maths, English or Gaeilge as part of ITE.   

· The draft paper fails to acknowledge the historic context of further education.  Neither does it highlight that the current pathways for entry to ITE programmes designed specifically for further education are different than those for entry to programmes for primary and post-primary teaching.  
· The paper also fails to specifically address the necessity to determine particular approaches to entry by mature students who come from very different contexts and with different experiences than school leavers. In this regard, a further significant omission is attention to the reality that in some instances those pursuing a teaching qualification have limited or extensive relevant work experience. A new approach to ITE should incorporate opportunities for prior experience and learning to be credited through recognition for entry to programmes, for exemption from elements of programmes or for certification. This may have special significance in the context of further education.    

· In addition, there is a notable absence of reference to the need to enhance current and develop more part-time study options even though TUI accepts this could be implied. Such provision will be especially important for those who wish to combine study with family responsibilities, paid employment or for those with a disability. 
  Programmes 
· In overall terms the general focus of the programmes as set out on page 10 is endorsed. 
· In particular, TUI welcomes the focus on reflective practice as part of foundation studies. This needs to be nurtured as early as possible in one’s lifetime as a ‘teacher’.  The significance of this is heightened by some significant facts. The knowledge and skills considered important and necessary in modern society are ever changing. How information is accessed and used is changing constantly. How and where learning takes place is also changing. Moreover, these factors are changing at a pace never experienced before. Therefore, the modern teacher must be highly responsive and adaptable in their professional activities. This capacity will be supported in no small way by reflective practice at an individual and at whole- staff level.      

School Placement 
· TUI could freely support many of the ideas presented under this section if it was assured that adequate supports and resources will be in place to enable effective implementation. The concepts of schools working more collaboratively with colleges and providing additional structured support to the student teacher are laudable. These could be valuable and rewarding experiences at student   teacher and school level. However, substantial resources (including time and professional development support to enable engagement by experienced teachers) will be necessary to effect implementation.  Imposition of such approaches without adequate resources and support will undoubtedly have a negative effect on the student teacher and most probably the experienced teacher. Inadvertently, this could have negative outcomes for the student groups with which they both work during a placement.  
· With respect to placement in a number of contexts and sectors it is unclear what is actually intended. It could be taken to mean that a student teacher pursuing a qualification in primary education will have to undertake a placement in a post-primary school and visa versa. Likewise, it could mean a student pursuing a discrete qualification in further education will be expected to complete a placement in a post-primary context and visa versa?  There may be some benefits to such a development. TUI believes this can only be critiqued with reference to the qualification to be obtained and the contexts in which the holder will be eligible to teach.  This is especially relevant to further education qualifications as it has not yet been established if holders of a discrete qualification in this area will be eligible to teach at post-primary level even where their academic subjects are compatible with this sector.  
· TUI notes the proposal for extended and more structured school placements in which all recognised schools may be obliged to provide and manage placement opportunities. Detailed consideration of the additional responsibilities involved and the impact on teachers’ and lecturers’ working conditions in other fora is essential. Implementation protocols and systems will have to be the subject of agreement between the key stakeholders in advance of any move in this direction.  In the absence of such agreement or sufficient resources to support implementation TUI may be forced to advocate non-cooperation by its members.   
Assessment 

· Rigorous systems of assessment are not opposed by the TUI as they are critical to ensuring teachers have the necessary foundation on which to build their teaching career. However, it disputes if assessment could seek to ensure the graduating teacher would be capable of ‘sustained classroom practice’ and all this implies. Clarification is needed to reflect that assessment in this instance refers to the demonstration of capacity during ITE and associated school placements.  

· It is understood that all primary teachers should be able to assess the literacy and mathematics competence of students. However, this is unrealistic and probably an inappropriate use of time and expertise at post-primary level and beyond. The emergence of such practice could lead to excessive and unwarranted displacement of other valuable curriculum activity.  The context of post-primary education (despite the pending reform of the Junior Cycle) and further education will remain substantially different to primary education. Assessing student competence in literacy and numeracy is delicate and sensitive. TUI considers that at post-primary and further education levels this is best conducted by a small number of teachers with particular expertise and responsibility who will work in conjunction with and support other teachers. Involvement of all teachers in the assessment process is not merited.  The main issue is that all teachers have a high proficiency in literacy and numeracy and high capacity to support literacy and numeracy development within their teaching. Therefore, this should be a key focus within ITE.  
Duration and nature of ITE

A central idea presented in the draft paper is the extension of full-time ITE programmes. TUI has significant difficulty with this idea at this time. A number of issues are of particular importance and require greater exploration and clarification.  

· TUI is not convinced that all full-time post-graduate ITE programmes for post-primary teaching are of equivalent standard in terms of range of content, depth of treatment and the structure of the school placement.  Given that considerable disparity exists as a first step there needs to be a determination as to the required components and content in all programmes.  As part of this exercise superfluous content in current programmes should be identified and removed. In tandem, current deficiencies within programmes should be detailed and possibilities to address these within a one year full-time programme of study examined in detail. 

· Of paramount significance is that the proposal to extend the duration of full-time post-graduate programmes for post-primary teaching to two years comes at a time when incremental credit for qualifications on entry to the profession has been withdrawn. The union views this decision as grossly unfair as it will diminish the initial and lifelong earning potential of new teachers. Extending the full-time programme to two years will further exasperate this situation and any advancement of the idea must be mindful of this. 

TUI will avidly oppose the two year programme unless it is organised and 
structured in a manner which allows incremental credit to attach to the second 
year of study.  Given the government decision that all new entrants to teaching 
will start on point 1 of the salary scale the union recognises this may be 
impractical at present.  As an alternative an enhanced qualifications allowance 
could attach to the post-graduate qualification. Such provision would be 
important to ensure that those pursuing the post-graduate avenue are compensated 
adequately over their lifetime for delayed entry to the profession and incremental 
salary scale.    

· The rationale for the extension of time appears to be located in the need to introduce new material and allow additional time for more structured and supported school placement. The aim is to enable the new teachers develop the bank of skills and competence deemed necessary for the world of teaching.  There is, however, no clear sense of why this cannot be accommodated by making some revisions to the structure and organisation of the current one year full-time programmes, thereby avoiding delayed entry into the profession by a whole academic year.   A number of scenarios could be considered. 
· Could current programmes be extended within one year or beyond one year to enable students complete before the school year begins for example, periods of twelve months or fifteen months could be considered?  
· Could elements of current programmes be removed in favour of current priorities?  Could elements of current programmes be delayed and taken as part of CPD?  Such approaches could free up time in ITE for higher concentration on the knowledge and skills now deemed essential to enter the profession. The essential base for effective pedagogical practice created in ITE could be strengthened in early career for example, aspects of philosophy, psychology or sociology might make more sense if explored after some exposure to the learning context and groups.

It is unclear if these avenues have been adequately explored.  TUI sees this as a must before a decision is taken to proceed with a two year full-time programme.     
· The paper suggests an extension of some concurrent programmes, Bachelor of Education (B.Ed), to four years which is relevant with respect to primary education. However, it makes no reference to the fact that concurrent programmes for post-primary education are already four years.  A question arises as to how the newer approaches and material deemed important and essential will be accommodated within what is already very crowded, and some would say, overcrowded B.Ed. programmes for post-primary teaching. This issue needs to be detailed more thoroughly before definite decisions are taken.  

· A disappointing omission is the lack of consideration as to whether a modular approach might accommodate the inclusion of more material and allow a stronger focus on school placement. A modular approach could be organised in a manner that teachers could commence employment after the first year of post-graduate study having successfully completed a certain percentage of the overall ITE programme. In such a scenario new teachers would be supported in entering paid employment and securing incremental credit while completing their programme of study.  
· Another approach that merits careful exploration is whether the inclusion of   new content, material and approaches in ITE and the provision of induction support on entry to the profession could be intertwined.  As with a modular approach this could avoid a delay in commencing employment and entering the incremental pay scale. It could also assist in addressing any deficits in the current B.Ed programmes (post-primary) as all teachers entering the profession could have access to the modules and support being delivered in their area.  Furthermore, it would enable all new teachers (irrespective of the study route chosen) to work towards a Master’s qualification in their early career.  This would, of course, demand a high level of collaboration across the universities and colleges of education currently involved in delivering ITE programmes.   

· TUI considers that a variety of routes to obtaining a qualification in teacher education will be essential into the future.  In this regard it is very disappointing that there is no clear indication of how an extension of current full-time post- graduate programmes would impact on part-time provision. Part-time programmes must be a strong feature of future developments as they may be the only viable route to obtain a qualification for some people for example, those already in employment, with care responsibilities or with a disability.  
· Notwithstanding the different structure or organisation of ITE programmes there should be agreement on what student teachers need to study and experience during a programme of study. In addition, there must be absolute clarity on the minimum standard(s) prospective teachers (irrespective of specialism) must reach in order to be awarded a teaching qualification. On-going analysis of the range, depth and breadth of content in all ITE programmes will be essential to identify deficits and address them appropriately. Moreover, efforts to make improvement in one option of study or route to a qualification must not lead to a lowering of status of another. TUI considers it imperative that the equal status of the concurrent and post-graduate programmes (full-time and part-time) for teacher education prevail into the future in respect of the recognition of qualifications, parity of esteem, salary potential, future employment or promotion opportunities. 

· An extension to the duration of full-time post-graduate programmes raises serious issues in respect of the inevitable extra costs of delivery.  Will this have implications for participation by some individuals for example, mature students or those from low income groups? TUI believes any extension to the duration of a programme should be cost neutral to the student. In particular, strategies must be in place to secure participation by those who are economically or socially vulnerable. Further examination of this issue is essential to support equality of opportunity, access and participation and ensure that the future profile of the teaching population reflects an appropriate mix from different social groupings.        

· The suggestion that (preferably) all graduates would, in some fashion, be awarded a qualification recognised as partial fulfilment of a Master’s Degree is vague.  Either it will or it will not and reasons for any differentiation in the award level obtained or credit towards a Master’s qualification should be obvious and justified on academic grounds.  TUI wholeheartedly supports the notion that an extended post-graduate programme (if progressed) should be designed in a manner that guarantees substantial credit towards a Master’s in Education. This, however, draws attention to the need to review undergraduate, concurrent teacher education programmes and make provision, if necessary, for graduates to obtain credits towards a Master’s award.   

· In the event of an extension to the duration of ITE programmes TUI agrees any additional time should be related to education studies and classroom practice as opposed to academics subjects. However, there should be some focus on the ‘teaching of academic subjects’. Therefore, this should be included in the list set out on page 12 of the discussion paper. 

· TUI acknowledges the reference to resourcing issues associated with a new model of and overall approach to ITE.  It believes the Council should be more forthright about the need for additional resources at school level (primary, post-primary or further education). This is especially important with regard to:  
· the partnership model proposed
· the idea of more structured and extended school placements involving more responsibility and work for schools
· the need to build the capacity among practising teachers to engage  

      effectively with new approaches.  

Induction 
The paper notes and welcomes the Minister’s decision to commence section 7 (2)(f) of The Teaching Council Act in relation to induction.  Council’s commitment to promoting strong and comprehensive induction support into the future is acknowledged. Emphasis on school-based support anchored in mentoring by an experienced teacher and observation time for NQTs is especially welcome. TUI sees these elements as among the most critical dimensions of induction. Nonetheless, a number of points are of special concern to the union. 

Induction for all NQTs

· It is reasonable to infer that induction support is most critical in the year immediately after qualifying. Availability of induction to all NQTs regardless of employment status is essential from a TUI perspective and Council’s commitment to this is noted.  TUI also records its view that all NQTs must have access to induction support irrespective of the number of teaching hours they hold. Setting minimum teaching hours would discriminate unfavourably against part-time or short-term contract staff and must be avoided. An associated issue is bi-location throughout the whole year which is not unusual and may become more common into the future due to the current employment environment. These issues are of particular importance in post-primary or further education contexts given the frequency of casual part-time teaching and/or short-term contracts in early career.  In practice, they could lead to very patchy and disjointed exposure to induction support for many teachers. Systems and procedures to manage this effectively and efficiently from the school and teacher perspective will be important and the policy paper should address this. 

· Another important factor that merits consideration is whether a teacher will have access to the formal induction support beyond the year of entry to the profession or on transition to another school depending on certain criteria.   

· TUI puts on record its position that mentoring, observation, reflection and planning are essential components of a high quality induction support programme. Therefore, it believes NQTs must be guaranteed structured time from within their time-tabled hours to accommodate these.  It follows that NQTs would have reduced teaching hours when undergoing induction while retaining full salary entitlement in line with employment status. 

· TUI recognises that the implementation of multi-faceted and appropriate induction for all NQTs into the future is a major challenge. This may involve significant changes in work practices for experienced teachers especially those acting as mentors and accommodating classroom observations. The section on the design of induction programmes points to some of the changes ahead if strong and relevant induction support is to be available.  However, such changes should be detailed further in a next iteration of a policy statement on teacher education.  

· TUI notes the need for the allocation of formal time to experienced teachers willing to support the induction process. This should include sufficient time for planning, mentoring and providing feedback to the NQT.  In addition, experienced teachers will require professional development support to build the appropriate knowledge and skills base (for example facilitation, feedback, review, and reflection skills). These measures will be crucial to ensure a consistent approach and coverage across the system. They will also be a perquisite for a strong and effective national programme.    
· The paper suggests completion of a programme of induction should be a requirement for full registration. In this regard, TUI has a number of concerns and advises caution. Many factors will influence system capacity to bring about a sophisticated multi-faceted induction programme. Making it available to all NQTs in an appropriate manner at a time of enormous financial restraint and poor potential for investment will be challenging. At the very least some additional resources will need to flow into the system to address time, capacity building and administrative requirements. Ensuring adequate scrutiny of the processes and outcomes will also be demanding. Of particular concern is that teachers working on a part-time or short-term contract basis in their early career are accommodated adequately. In some cases induction may have to be extended into a second year. Implementation on a phased basis is therefore probable. TUI will not countenance a delay in the ability of individual teachers to register fully where system deficits exist. Nor will it tolerate delayed entry to and progression on the common basic scale. A definite statement at this early stage of development is unrealistic and more discussion is advised. 

Induction and the continuum
· The distinction between induction and probation is very important and must be preserved.  Emphasis in induction is on support and non-judgemental feedback. Probation focuses on technical employment issues. Such probationary matters are highly sensitive and particular issues will be addressed in a different domain. Moving forward any linkage and relationship must be clear, justified and agreed in the appropriate forum.  

· TUI notes with some concern the statement that induction should attend to the ‘professional learning needs of NQTs’. This is an ambitious aim and unless adequately clarified could be taken to mean ‘everything and anything’.  In turn, it could lead to induction support becoming quite instrumental, technical and disjointed in nature depending on day-to-day classroom, school and system demands.  TUI advises an addition to this point to make explicit reference to the fact that NQTs will also have access to other professional development support specifically directed at delivery of the curriculum, general developments or special interest areas. 

· While the focus on enquiry-oriented learning is endorsed TUI suggests that reference also be made to a focus on reflective practice.  Capacity to reflect critically on one’s own work and the school environment generally are central to on-going development as a professional at an individual and school level.  However, it should not be assumed that this is automatically comprehended by, or understood to be part of enquiry-oriented practice. Therefore, greater attention should be drawn to it in the policy statement.      

Design of Programmes 

· The design of programmes through a consultative process involving teacher educators and CPD providers will be important. Given the directions proposed and the elements to be included TUI believes that the voice and influence of experienced teachers and school managers and their representative organisations must also be clearly visible in this process.  

· The matter of developing ‘the portfolio’ arises again. While it is endorsed as one possible tool more detail on what is intended must be provided in order that genuine feedback can be given. (See issues raised under ITE).
· Possibilities for accreditation are welcomed but must be pursued with care. The design and structure of these and the demand to be placed on NQTs must be sensitive to the highly challenging task facing teachers in the first year(s) of their career. 

Partnership        

· It is not entirely clear why the point set out under ‘Partnership with schools’ is not  


located in the section ‘Induction and the continuum’.  It may be appropriate to 

extend this section to address in more detail the broader issue of a partnership 
approach across all the players which it seems is intended and expected? 

· A partnership, co-operative approach is endorsed by TUI. However, much more 


discussion is required.  Partnership is a complex process. Too often the success 
of partnership or co-operative approaches is over-reliant on personalities or the 
personal commitment of a small number of individuals. Comprehensive 
guidelines will be essential to
support partnership in practice. In particular, strong 
guidance on the role and responsibilities of each player will be essential.  In 
addition, agreed protocols will be necessary to support the on-going relationship 
between all the players. This is an area that will require sustained support to 
ensure effectiveness. Considerable resources and energy will be required.  

Resources 

· TUI welcomes that the paper is quite explicit with regard to the resources that will be necessary to support implementation of an induction programme. However, it believes that the bullet points should be preceded by a strong opening statement on the absolute necessity of government commitment to providing additional resources to ensure implementation.  

Continuing Professional Development 

A new approach to continuing professional development underpinned by a coherent national framework is long overdue. New opportunities for the future development of CPD especially in terms of focus, approach and content will be welcome.  In respect of the draft paper TUI notes the following points.   

CPD – a right and a responsibility 
· That CPD is both a right and a responsibility is not contested. However, the TUI is unhappy with the statement that ‘A registered teachers should take all reasonable steps to maintain, develop and broaden……’ . 

· What is intended by ‘all reasonable steps’? 
· Who will determine what reasonable steps are? 
· Will judgement on what is reasonable be consistent across schools and other centres of work? 
· How would consistency of interpretation be possible as a multiplicity of 

  factors will bear on individual circumstances and different contexts?  

TUI advises that at a minimum the word ‘all’ be dropped. This would provide some reassurance to teachers that the actual intention is fair and that a strong balance will be maintained between both dimensions of this paradigm – right and responsibility.  

· Intention to link CPD to renewal of registration is noted.   However, TUI believes a number significant and problematic issues arise that must be discussed in more detail.  

· What kind of evidence will be expected? 

· How often will evidence be required - each year, every three years or every five years? 

· What exactly will be required? 

· Will all teachers be afforded reasonable access to adequate CPD? 

· How will geographical issues be addressed? 

· How will consistency and fairness be ensured? 

· How will quality be guaranteed? 

· How will standards be determined? 

· Is there capacity within the education system to deliver?

· What consequences will emerge for teachers if they fail to or cannot undertake CPD to the required level or standard?
           Particular and sensitive issues may emerge with respect to what would be expected     

           of part-time teachers vis-à-vis their full-time colleagues. These will need carful    

           consideration and clarification.   

A high risk factor is that ‘learning effort’ will be directed towards certain measurable activities for example, attending a course at the expense of more informal activity such as networking, exhibitions or peer activities which can be important and valuable features of on-going professional development.  It would be unfortunate if some learning opportunities were sacrificed or diminished in value just because it is less easy to document learning or establish exposure to ‘content’.      

Coherent national framework
· A coherent framework and effort underpinned by a partnership approach is supported. This will require considerable support and investment by stakeholders at a number of levels including teachers, principals/managers, boards of managements, government departments, bodies or agencies and the PDTS.  

· TUI agrees that a framework should embrace both individual and collective development. A good balance between these will be essential to allow for individuality while accommodating school and system needs. Of utmost importance is a timely response to immediate needs and on-going changes for example, shifting student population, curriculum reform, societal changes, new thinking in classroom strategies or pedagogical practice. Feedback to date on support services and the CPD approaches employed reflects that despite providing useful support to groups of teachers they often lag behind in terms of addressing ‘immediate needs’ across the system. Particular examples in this regard include teaching English as an additional language, working with special educational needs and use of ICT.      

· The idea of CPD being organised within schools or between local schools for groups of teachers as well as undertaken by individuals is supported.  Within such an approach TUI respects the need to preserve the integrity of the school year. It takes this to mean that students must be provided with tuition or related activities over a specified number of days. It does understand this to mean that some teachers cannot be released from their classroom duties in order to attend CPD during normal school hours. While the paper seems to imply that this matter will be subject to local arrangements the message is not clear enough to be generally understood.  It is advised this be clarified in the next iteration.  

Resources
· Attention to the need for adequate resources to support development and provision is important. Some, but very inadequate support, resources and capacity already exist within the system for example education centres, the PDST, VECs, schools and teacher education colleges. Some re-orientation of current resources may be possible to move towards the wide ranging, sophisticated system implied in the draft paper. However, TUI believes much more investment will be required to service the policy and actions envisaged and to enable CPD measures to be truly responsive to the needs of individual teachers, schools and the education system in general. 
Teacher formation
The overall idea that CDP will enable the teacher grow and develop competence throughout their career is accepted. 

· The focus on personal reflection and professional collaboration is endorsed. A key weakness in the past has been the limited scope for this and a high focus on subject specific content.  Notwithstanding TUI support for a more reflective, collaborative approach it will be very important to retain a necessary and relevant focus on subject specific content.  These elements are compatible and could be intertwined in many instances. However, a reflective, collaborative approach requires more investment in terms of ‘own time’ and ‘group time’ which must be acknowledged and accommodated. In addition, a new emphasis will have to be mindful and respectful of the approaches and methods some teachers are familiar and comfortable with and have come to expect. Therefore, the change process itself will require careful attention.       

· In keeping with the overall strategy the idea of a portfolio emerges under CPD and requires much more clarification.  Building portfolios in the context of CPD could be viewed as a new, innovative and novel approach. However, there could be a high risk of the end becoming more important than the experience.  In some cases and for some people portfolio building will work. In other cases and for other people it will not.  As highlighted earlier more discussion on what a portfolio might look like, how it could be constructed, what it will entail and what it will be used for is essential. Early agreement on these issues is critical if the idea of a professional portfolio is to be understood, accepted and embraced.  

Design of CDP

· Focusing approaches to be adapted on plurality, the holistic development of students and the settings in which teachers work is not just important but essential if CDP is to be relevant, worthwhile and justified in terms of personal and state investment.  

· The obvious commitment to retaining the facility for leave of absence is significant as for some this will be the necessary and preferred manner to pursue study. This resonates with our earlier point in relation to issues about how CDP might be accessed, assessed and evaluated. The relationship study pursued through this facility might have with any future requirement for renewal of registration requires further discussion.   
· Of particular concern is the potential link between accredited courses and registration requirements.  Careful and thorough attention to how courses undertaken will be evaluated with regard to credit or value towards formal certification (at any level) and how they could fulfil any future requirement for renewal of registration will be of critical importance. This will demand robust and rigorous quality assurance systems to ensure transparency, consistency and fairness, which are a must.     

· A professional development plan may be a useful planning tool at school level to identify needs and gaps in CPD. It should also support teachers in determining their individual interests and mapping these onto the needs of the school. In addition, it should assist in establishing what the school and the staff can realistically commit to over the duration of the plan. However, there is a considerable risk of this becoming another administrative burden if the plan is to be reviewed, evaluated and updated regularly. A five year plan is therefore advisable. Simple templates should be devised to support planning and minimise bureaucracy.  

· School-based, collaborative enquiry carried out in teams or groups and supported by teacher education departments is identified as a valuable model for CPD. TUI recognises this is useful in certain contexts but it is time intensive. By itself it may not be the best manner in which to address some CPD needs.  An eclectic approach to future provision is most likely to have the best long-term result. 

· CPD should, of course, benefit the individual, the school and the students. It will, therefore, be intrinsically linked to school development and improvement.  As with other ideas questions arise as to how this might play out in practice.  In addition, TUI notes that depending on context ‘skills training’ may be important and necessary to improve some practices at school and classroom level.  

· A constructivist approach, placing emphasis on reflection, joint problem solving, networking, sharing of expertise and involving formal and informal learning encapsulates a wide and inclusive vision for CPD. This is endorsed by TUI.  However, in the interest of greater clarity and consistency in emphasis where possible the language and terminology under the section on induction and CPD should be similar.   

Partnership and collaboration

· TUI endorses a partnership, collaborative approach but re-iterates the demanding challenge this is in terms of time, commitment, expertise, skill and resources.  

 Accreditation 

· Accreditation can serve as a useful enticement to participate in CPD but it may also act as a deterrent.  It can bring with it a focus on standards which has benefits. However, it may also introduce a level of formality that stifles innovation, individuality and creativity. It could also mean the focus of a programme is not entirely in keeping with individual, group or school needs which is a significant issue. Issues will arise as to how accreditation can best be managed in a realistic and fair manner while accommodating varied demand and interest.  Where possible consideration should be given to designing programmes in a manner that people can select in and out of formal certification as best suits their individual circumstances and interests.  A flexible approach to accreditation will be important as will be a commitment to placing a value on non-accredited activity.  
· The reference to using the National Framework of Qualifications ‘to facilitate recognition of the role of additional qualifications in teachers’ career structures is of interest and also of concern. Formal qualifications are sometimes necessary and clearly beneficial as one takes on different roles and functions. This is accepted in principle. However, caution must be exercised to ensure that inappropriate or unfair practices do not emerge.  Clear protocols, guidelines and parameters will be necessary in respect of what qualification(s) best fit what roles and why certain qualifications are required or desirable. In addition, adequate provision must be made to facilitate system-wide access to courses deemed essential or critically important for particular roles.       

· The accreditation function of The Teaching Council is recognised. 

Priority areas 
· The commitment to developing programmes to support up-skilling is welcomed. Such effort must have regard to a number of issues not least general demand, system needs, labour market needs and curriculum reform.  Care must be taken that teachers of minority subjects are not disadvantaged due to low numbers or sporadic demand. Attention will also need to be given to location so as to accommodate easy access nationwide. Cost factors involved also merit careful consideration and within reason these should be evenly spread across courses and disciplines to support fair access and opportunity.     

· Earlier comments in respect of facilitating quality learning and catering for educational priorities are also relevant to CPD. 

Finally, TUI hopes the above comments are useful in progressing towards a further iteration of the future policy for the continuum of teacher education. In overall terms it welcomes the move to establish a strong, coherent national policy and framework spanning the various stages of the teaching profession and career. However, it has deep reservations about capacity for real change and effective implementation at a time of significant restrictions in government investment in public education.   In particular, TUI holds the view that demands placed on teachers must be realistic and mindful that they are already doing a lot more for less pay and poorer working conditions as a consequence of imposed pay cuts, government levies and negotiated agreements.  Notwithstanding its support in principle for improvements and changes to teacher education at all levels TUI will defend with vigour a further worsening of teacher salary levels and conditions of work.   

Ends.  
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